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DEAR FRIENDS, 
We’re pleased to present our Annual Report to the 
Community for Fiscal Year 2014/2015. In program year 
2014, with your generous support and involvement, we 
provided safe shelter and counseling services to over 1,400 
adults, children and youth experiencing domestic violence. 
 
Throughout the report, you’ll find highlights and updates 
about our programs and services that reflect our impact and 
stability as an organization. We’re pleased to share that due 
to the generous support of businesses, foundations, and 
individuals like you, and the strong commitment from our 
Board of Directors, staff and volunteers, we not only met, but exceeded our budgeted 
revenue goals for the fiscal year. Recognizing the deep need for our services, over 
1,100 generous donors collectively made 3,227 contributions in support of our mission 
of assisting adults, children and youth  in reclaiming their right to a life free from 
domestic violence.   
Every day at SafeHouse Denver, we witness how devastating domestic violence is to 
victims as well as the broader community. In 2014, national media coverage of high 
profile domestic violence incidents spurred conversations about abuse, whom it impacts, 
and how a community can respond. 
 

We were grateful for the opportunity to be  
included in much of that conversation locally.  
t Most noteworthy, was the distinct honor 
of hosting Vice President Joe Biden at our 
administrative offices for a roundtable discussion 
on domestic violence in September 2014. The 
invitation to host was extended by Mayor Michael 
B. Hancock and the visit included Denver District 
Attorney Mitch Morrissey, representatives from local 
service providers and survivors of domestic violence. 
The Vice President’s visit came on the heels of the 
20th anniversary of the Violence Against Women 

Act, legislation drafted by then Senator Biden, which has changed the way our country 
responds to domestic violence and sexual assault.
 
We’re hopeful that in 2015 and beyond, domestic violence will receive the attention and 
thoughtful conversation it requires to support survivors, hold perpetrators accountable, 
and create lasting community change. With your involvement as donors and supporters, 
we strive to continue to be a leader in the field of domestic violence prevention and early 
intervention services here in the Metro Denver Area. We also pledge to continue to be 
good stewards of the time and funds you’ve so generously entrusted to us.
 
Thank you again for your continued support and involvement. 
 
With Warm Regards and Appreciation,

	
           Victoria A. McVicker	                   Carrie Wernecke-Swenson 
           CEO                                                      2014/2015 Board Chair 
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IN 2014COUNSELING AND  
ADVOCACY CENTER (CAC) 
CAC Advocates continued to provide non-residential 
counseling and advocacy services, emotional support,  
crisis intervention and safety planning to adult, child and  
youth survivors of domestic violence. 

 
We continued our prevention 
and early-intervention work 
with youth through four off-site 
groups, including Florence 
Crittenton High School for 
pregnant and parenting 
teen moms; Denver Safe 
City Diversion and Positive 
Connections, both serving 
youth involved with the Denver 
Juvenile Court system; and 
Bannock Youth Services, a 
transitional housing program 
for emancipated youth. 
 

Our collaborations strengthened and grew. We continued 
to provide off-site domestic violence education, support 
groups, and individual counseling services at organizations 
such as Colorado Coalition for the Homeless, Center for Work 
Education and Employment, Head Start, and Irving Street 
Women’s Residence, a program of Volunteers of America.
 
Through a new collaboration with Denver Human Services’ 
Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) Office and 
the Office of Economic Development, we now have a CAC 
Advocate on-site at Denver Department of Human Services’ 
Castro Building to provide direct support to TANF recipients 
experiencing domestic violence. In 2014, we served 67 adults 
on-site at DHS.  BY THE NUMBERS:
 
 1,212: total number of adult, child and youth survivors 
of domestic violence that received non-residential counseling 
and advocacy services 
 
 127: the number of youth who received teen dating  
violence prevention and early-intervention support services 

EMERGENCY  
SHELTER PROGRAM 

“I like how the women who work 
at SafeHouse Denver treat me with 
respect, not like it’s my fault for being 
here.” –Shelter Resident

 
Emergency Shelter 
staff continued to 
implement trauma-
informed care in all 
aspects of service 
delivery – from 
providing space for 
residents to make 
mistakes and define 
their own successes 
to maintaining a 
facility that is both 
physically safe and 
comfortable. 
 
Shelter residents 
were provided with 
a safe place to stay, basic necessities, both 
individual and group counseling support, 
access to resources such as affordable 
housing and medical care, as well as the time 
to heal from the abuse they’ve experienced.
 
A number of physical improvements were 
completed at the shelter, including a new 
roof, mattresses and bed frames, residential-
grade washers and dryers, and updates to 
paint and storage throughout the facility. 

 BY THE NUMBERS:
 
 262: total number of women and 
children that called our emergency shelter 
facility home in 2014 
 
 27: the number of beds available  
at our shelter, plus room for cribs
 
 90: the percent of residents who 
completed an exit survey and reported  
“I am more hopeful about my future” upon 
exiting shelter 

p Carrie Wernecke-Swenson  
and Victoria McVicker at the  
2014 Hope Gala



ANN’S 
STORY 
Ann drove for three straight days 
from her home town to get to our 
Emergency Shelter facility.  She had 
left her boyfriend of several years 
after he threatened to kill her. Ann 
drove to find safety. She drove to  
find help.
 
When Ann arrived at Shelter, she 
shared her history of emotional and 
financial abuse at the hands of her 
partner. She was determined to leave 
him and make it on her own. From 
the beginning, Ann was hard at work 
to find a job. As she had a good 
work history and all of her identifying 
information, she was able to find a 
full-time position just a few days after 
arriving at shelter. 
 
Ann worked diligently throughout her two-month stay 
at shelter. She met with her advocate weekly and set a 
clear goal to find an apartment. Like many of our shelter 
residents, she was confronted with the reality of high 
rental rates and a housing shortage in Denver. Despite 
the setbacks, Ann never wavered in pursuing her goal. 
After a long wait and many ups and downs, Ann finally 
found an affordable place to live. Through a resource 
introduced to her by her advocate, she was able to 
secure rental assistance for her security deposit. 
 
After leaving our shelter, Ann expressed interest in 
participating in our Advisory Group, a group of former 
residents that we consult with about guidelines and 
other processes at Shelter. Ann’s input and feedback 
through this unique group will help other survivors on 
their journey to a life free from abuse.
 

  

24-HOUR CRISIS AND 
INFORMATION LINE
 
Our crisis and information line is available 
24-Hours a day, 365 days a year. Callers 
receive help with safety planning, access to 
safe shelter and counseling services, referrals to 
other community resources, and tips on how to 
support someone experiencing abuse. 

BY THE NUMBERS:
 
 14,152: total number of  
calls received via our 24-Hour Crisis  
and Information Line 
 
 39: average number of crisis calls  
answered each day 



FINANCIALS

	

FUNDRAISING  
AND EVENTS
330 guests attended the Hope Gala, our annual signature 
fundraising event. Through the generous support of 
our sponsors, attendees, and auction donors, the event 
exceeded its revenue goals. We’d like to recognize and 
thank our 2014 Gold Sponsors, The Mueller Foundation and 
Carol and Paul Rose, for their generous support of this event. 
With support from Community First Foundation, we created 
the Legacy of Hope Society to recognize the extraordinary 
commitment of people who include SafeHouse Denver in 
their estate plans. Upon its inception, we’ve welcomed eight 
supporters to the Legacy of Hope Society and remembered two 
generous donors whose estate gifts came to us posthumously.  
In 2014, we received over 570 in-kind donations, valued 
at over $152,000. Gifts included auction items for our 
fundraising events and donations for our shelter residents and 
CAC clients, including clothing, toys, and toiletries. In-kind 
contributions also included valuable professional services 
such as graphic design, website support, legal services and 
maintenance and repairs to our shelter facilities. 

BY THE NUMBERS: 
 100: percentage of Board of Directors who  
made one or more financial contributions in 2014
 229: number of donors who contributed  
on Colorado Gives Day
 
 293,000: Gross revenue generated  
through the 2014 Hope Gala

AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDING  
MARCH 31, 2015	

ASSETS	
Cash and cash equivalents		  $    621,940 
Accounts receivable			   $      74,175 
Contributions receivable		  $           961 
Prepaid expenses and other assets	 $      37,650 
Investments				    $    632,339 
Beneficial interest in Community 	 $      51,698 
    First Foundation			    
Property and equipment, net of  
    accumulated depreciation of $579,774	 $    478,563 
	
Total assets				    $1,897,326 
	
Liabilities	
Accounts payable, accrued 		   
    expenses and deferred revenue	 $    155,595	  
Total liabilities				    $   155,595 
	
Net Assets	
Unrestricted:	
Property and equipment, 		  $    478,563 
    net of related debt			    
Board Designated Assets		  $    524,524 
Undesignated				    $    665,789 

Total unrestricted net assets		  $ 1,668,876 
Temporarily restricted			   $      21,157 
Permanently restricted			   $      51,698

Total net assets			   $ 1,741,731 
	
Total liabilities and net assets		  $1,897,326 

	
OPERATING REVENUE		
Mile High United Way 			   $      70,489 
   (includes individual workplace  
   giving through MHUW)		       
Government				    $    376,324
Corporations/Foundations		  $    289,885
Individuals, Special Events, 		  $    752,785 
   Religious & Service Orgs.		
Service Fees				    $      31,229   

Operating Revenue			   $1,520,712
			 
OPERATING EXPENSES		
Family					     $    414,639
Counseling and Advocacy		  $    421,895
Children				    $    154,008  
Community Education			   $      66,065  
Emergency Housing			   $    186,712  
Development				    $    144,372  
Administrative				    $    118,768  

Operating Expenses			   $1,506,459
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DONORS
$50,000 to $99,999
Anonymous
The Anschutz Foundation

$20,000 to $49,999
Michelle & Jon Bowman
Margaret DeVloo
Fox Family Foundation
Helen K. & Arthur E. Johnson 
    Foundation
Mile High United Way
Noble Energy, Inc.

$10,000 to $19,999
A.V. Hunter Trust, Inc.
Community First Foundation
Connie Burwell White &  
    William W. White Foundation
CRL Associates, Inc.
Dorothy Harmsen &  
    Bill Harmsen Sr. Foundation
Leo C. Gerard Family
The Louis & Harold Price 
    Foundation, Inc.
Lutheran Church of  
    the Resurrection
Mueller Foundation
Nord Family Foundation
Randy & Bill O’Brien
Kim & Rob Roberts
Carol & Paul Rose+
James Tye
Verizon Wireless HopeLine 
The Virginia W. Hill Foundation

$5,000 to $9,999
Anonymous 
BC Realty, LLC
Julie & Michael Bock
Caring Connection
Sharla Carlson*
CoBiz Cares Foundation
The Colorado Health 
     Foundation
The Colorado Trust Directed  
    Contributions Program
Delta Dental
Denver Post Community  
    Foundation
Maureen & John Dillie
EZCORP Foundation
Katie & Alan Fox
Harry W. Rabb Foundation
Vali & Nathan Jerome
Larry H. Miller Charities
 

Lewis Roca Rothgerber LLP
The Lu Foundation
Mabel Y. Hughes  
    Charitable Trust
MDC/Richmond  
    American Homes Foundation
Elisabeth & Thomas  
    Niedermeyer
Susan & Howard Noble+
SM Energy Company
Marianne & Tim Sulser
Susan M. Lindsay Fund 2
TJX Foundation
Triangle Petroleum Corporation

$2,500 to $4,999
Anonymous (2)
Nicholas Baker
Lindsay & Eric Bernum
Cars Helping Charities
Kelli & John Connor
FirstBank Data Corporation
Humphreys Foundation
J.K. Mullen Foundation
Jackson National  
    Community Fund
Janus Foundation
Ramona L. Jensen-Gomoll  
    & Mark Gomoll+
Steve Kelliher
Lindsay & Mike Keough
Leatherwood Foundation
Martha Long
Robin Luedtke
MasTec Advanced Technologies
Nathan B. and Florence R.  
    Burt Foundation
Robert Norris &  
    Geraldine Gehrer-Norris
RBG, Inc.
Paige Roper
Sam S. Bloom Foundation
Karen Sather
Schlessman Family  
    Foundation, Inc.
Sloane’s Carpet Secret
Pam & Bob Stearman
Matthew Turner
TWC Foundation, Inc.
Venoco, Inc.
Wells Fargo Bank, N.A.
Wells Fargo Foundation
Carrie Wernecke-Swenson
   & Ted Swenson
Andrea Williams &  
    Charles Dewey

$1,000 to $2,499
AIG Matching Gifts Program
Bruce Allen
Alliance Data Systems
Anne M. Larsen Agency, Inc.
Anonymous (5)
Anonymous+ 
Anthem Blue Cross  
    and Blue Shield
Armstrong Family Foundation
Bank of Denver
Carolyn Barncastle
Kathy & David Beal
Cassidy Bednark
Lewis Binswanger
Sarah Boerger
BolderLife Festival
Randy & Christina Brothers
Lyndy & Robert Brown
Christine & John Browner
Brownstein, Hyatt & Farber, P.C.
Sara & Kyle Bucchopp
Eileen Byrne
John Bywaters
Joann Cantalupo
Sara & Scott Carpenter
Valerie & Roger Chilewski*+
Clocktower Entertainment
Community Foundation  
    of Northern Colorado
JoAnn & John Congdon
Coughlin & Company
Credit Union of  
    Colorado Foundation
Davis Graham & Stubbs LLP
Dealers Auto Auction  
    of the Rockies
Lisa & Raymond Decker
Monica & John Denler
Kelly Donovan
Hazel Eubanks
Karen Fay Luedtke & Kevin Fay
First Citizens Bank
Wendy Folger
Annette & Mark Germinario*
Gold Crown Management
Harry Gordon
Jim Gosselin
Yvonne Guu-Rojas & Don Rojas
Jan & Jerry Hanson
Devon & Cody Hayes
Mary Hoagland
Martha & James Hoffman
InTANDEM Human Resources
Laura & Richard Keasling*
 

Sherlyn & Greg Keiling
Gerald Kintzle
Lakewood Senior High
Annette & Garry Lawrenz
Lennox Family Foundation
Lynn F. Howard LLC
M.D. Soileau Fund
Mack Family Fund
Nancy Martin
Margie & Michael McKnight*
Victoria McVicker &  
    Sarah Hatfield*
National CineMedia
Katie & Stewart Neff
James Nicol & Christine Milne
OnQ Financial
Perkins Coie LLP
Sue Pilcher & James Pilcher Jr.
Keith Randall
William Rauschert
Regis Jesuit High School
Reichert Foundation
Rick & Janie Stoddard  
    Family Fund
Robert Rhue Enterprises, Inc.
Safeway Foundation
Jonathan Samuels
Kurt Schlegel
Jessica Wall Schmidt &  
    Chris Schmidt*
Schramm Foundation
Tanya & James Sexton
Brandi & Jeremy Siefkas
Singer Family Foundation, Inc.
SLI Global Solutions, Inc.
Soft Surroundings
Karen & Timothy Sparrow
Standard & Poor’s Capital IQ
Elizabeth Stands
Jennifer & Walker Stapleton
Suncor Energy
Trupti Suthar
Aimee Tarlow
James Theye
Triumph Capital, LLC
Cheryl Turcotte*
Jean Tye
Mark Tye
Vanguard Charitable
Lily Weiner
Karen & Ian Wolfe
Joy & Jim Woller*
Zonta Club of Denver II

 
 

Thank you to the following donors who generously contributed  
to SafeHouse Denver between April 1, 2014 and March 31, 2015.
While space limitations allow us to publish only those donors who 
have contributed at the $500 level and above, we sincerely  
appreciate all levels of support. 
* indicates Sustainers of Hope monthly giving program member;  
+ indicates Legacy of Hope planned giving program member



$500 to $999
517 Search Labs
Accenture
Agape Roasting Project
Kelly & Stephan Aguirre
American Red Cross
Andy’s Car Land
Anonymous (6)
Jon Arlotta
Art Wearables, Inc.
Augustana Lutheran Church  
    of Denver
Gail Austin & Don Venneberg
Bain Family Foundation
David Baker
Jennifer & Greg Baldwin
Heather Barr
Beverly Beattie
Beauty Brands End  
    Abuse Campaign
Robin Beery & Mark Filerman
The Behr Team
Diane Bents
Gail & Doug Berkey
Sandy & Jon Bierbaum*
Kathleen Bohland
Ben & Laura Boyd
Cameron & Duncan Burn
Carrie Cazes*
Chevron Humankind  
    Matching Gift Program
CoBank
Colorado Fence Association
Colorado State Bank and Trust
Jack Corbett
Vicki Cowart & Christopher Hayes
Darren Cox
Crescent Point Resources  
    Partnership
Terri Curtis & Jerome Fiore
Alicia Davis
Barbara & Kenneth Decker
Denver School of Science  
    & Technology
Anne DePrince
James  Derr
MaryBeth Dorwart
Michelle & Colby Drechsel
Jenn & David Dumler
Shana Colbin Dunn
El Chingon Mexican Bistro
EnCana Cares Foundation
Donna and Earl Evans
Christine Fullerton
John Geyer
GoFigure Group Inc.
Suzanne & Norman Goldberg
Susan & Charles Golder
Katie & Jaime Gonzales
Grace Presbyterian Women
Joshua Hanfling
Heinz & Compagnie
Andrew Hill
Christopher Holland

Teresa Jacobs
David Jacobson
Stacy & Brian Jensen
Katie & Barton Johnson
Shirley Kagiyama-Manley
Sheila Ellen Kane*
Deborah & Curtis Kannegieter
Kemp Family Fund
Elizabeth Kirkpatrick
Donna Kornfeld
Marta Kostelny
Kroenke Sports
David Kusel
Anne & William Lewis
LibertyGives Foundation
Mavis Lindeman & Dick Sturm
Gail & Wayne Lorenz
Sherry Malone
Debbie & Gary Mandelbaum
Joy Markley
Stephanie & Oscar Martinez
Angie & Michael McCoy
Ann McCullough
Kathleen McEwen
Media Strategies & Research
Kathy Mitchell
MOA Architecture
Margaret & Mitch Morrissey
Michelle & Robert Morroni
National Association of  
    Professional Background 
    Screeners
New York Life Insurance Co.
Kelsey & Chris Ogden
One Source Magazine   
    Distribution, LLC
Pax Christi Moms Group
Perry Peine
Bruce Peterson*
Robert Pletcher*
James Poturalski
J. Michael Ramsey
Mary Reilly
Janice & Ben Reznik
Rick Johnson & Associates  
    of Colorado
Jaxzann Riggs
Barb & Mark Risner
Ritz-Carlton Denver
Linda Rock-Kreutz & Scott Kreutz
Kathleen Rogness*
Deborah Seely
Edward Simon
Rita & Hans Sinkovec
Linda & Chris Sorauf
David Spaulding & Justin Bush
Linda & Kevin Steeves
Amanda Stevens
Carla Stewart & Mike Froelich
Sandra Stringer
Sally & Tom Swain
Sweat Equity
T. Rowe Price Foundation, Inc.
Jenn & Chuck Tate

University of Colorado  
    Denver School of Pharmacy
University of Denver -  
    Colorado Seminary 
Kevin Van Vleet
Hilary & Ted Vanderveen*
Brenda & Christopher Volgenau
Judi & Joseph Wagner
Elaine & John Walsh
Vanessa Watts
Weckbaugh Foundation
Whiting Oil & Gas Corp.
Juliette & Eric Woodski
Patty & Tom Wrenholt
Xcel Energy

Government Funders
Denver Department of Human 
     Services - Denver’s Road Home
Denver Victim Assistance  
    Law Enforcement Funds
Metro Denver Emergency  
    Food and Shelter Program
Office of Economic Development 
     - Temporary Assistance to 
    Needy Families (TANF)
Office on Violence Against 
    Women - Justice Project 
    for Older Adults
State of Colorado -  
    Department of Human   
    Services- Domestic Violence  
    Program
State of Colorado Department 
     of Public Health &  
     Environment - Child and  
     Adult Care Food Program
Victim Compensation Fund
Victim of Crime Act Funds/ 
    Violence Against Women  
    Act Funds

VOLUNTEERS 

35 highly-trained program volunteers and interns 
contributed over 2,300 hours through our 24-Hour Crisis 
and Information Line and the Children’s Program at our 
Emergency Shelter. In addition, 56 committee members 
contributed 650 hours assisting with projects related to 
special events, fund development, donor stewardship 
and capacity building.  

Our committed Board of Directors donated more than 
516 hours of their time to board-related activities.

BY THE NUMBERS:
 
 $91,267: value of total volunteer time  
donated to SafeHouse Denver in 2014
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SAFEHOUSE DENVER’S  
2015 STAFF
Shannon Boltz,  
Annual Giving and Events Manager

Judy Carrier,  
Director of Counseling  
and Advocacy Services

Valerie Chilewski,  
Chief Development Officer

Abby Eschler,  
Domestic Violence Advocate

Kayla Frawley,  
Bilingual Family Advocate

Bertha Garza,  
Bilingual Domestic Violence Advocate

Ashley Golder,  
Director of Communications

Natalie Hicks,  
Director of Shelter Services

Kelly Holland,  
Volunteer and Project Manager

Rebecca Knight,  
Bilingual Women’s Advocate

Nadine Leonard,  
Domestic Violence Advocate

Victoria A. McVicker,  
Chief Executive Officer

Ashlee Morris Hobbs,  
Domestic Violence Advocate

Jeanne Newland,  
Women’s Advocate

Sue Pilcher,  
Chief Financial Officer

 
 

 
 
 
Megan Pratt,  
Domestic Violence Advocate

Brandy Walega,  
Domestic Violence Advocate

Jessica Wall Schmidt,  
Grants Manager

Jennifer Wernsing,  
Women’s Advocate

Rachael Williams,  
Family Advocate

Ruth Williams,  
Women’s Advocate

Sabrina Wright-Hobart,  
Development and Administrative  
Assistant

SHELTER RELIEF STAFF 
Michelle Brister
Elaine Cho
Courtney Kuepper
Stephanie Sessarego
Katie Stubbs
Lynne Watson
Cecily Williams
Veronika Walker
Chelsey Valeri

INTERNS  
(2014-2015 School Year)
Michelle Gagnon
Annie Garcia
Nathalie Hall
Chelsea Peck

24-HOUR CRISIS AND INFORMATION LINE

303-318-9989

ADMINISTRATION 

303-318-9959

COMMUNITY EDUCATION PROGRAM 

303-302-6125

DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

303-302-6126

VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES

303-830-1276 x16

FAX  

303-318-9979
safehouse-denver.org

SAFEHOUSE DENVER  
PROGRAMS AND SERVICES 

SafeHouse Denver offers comprehensive 
services, in English and Spanish, at both 

our Emergency Shelter and our non-
residential Counseling and  

Advocacy Center. 

SERVICES INCLUDE:
•	 24-Hour Crisis and Information Line  

   303-318-9989
•	 Secure Emergency Housing
•	 Individual Counseling and Advocacy
•	 Support Groups
•	 Safety Planning
•	 Referrals to Community Resources
•	 Teen Dating Violence Prevention  

   Services
•	 Children and Youth Services

•	 Community Education and Outreach

COMMUNITY EDUCATION 
Staff and trained volunteers provided educational presentations 
to school groups, partner agencies, faith communities, health 
professionals and businesses throughout the Metro Denver Area. 
 

BY THE NUMBERS:
 
 40:number of community education presentations  
provided in the community 

 979: total number of individuals reached directly  
through our education efforts

safehouse-denver.org
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